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GOLD UASHE PROPERTY, KENORA DISTRICT, ONTARIO

1. INTRODUCTION

Gold Uashe Ltd, 73 EUerbeck Street, Toronto, Ontario PI4K 2V2, a 
private mineral exploration company, holds a group of is 
contiguous unpatented mining claims on the western shore of Lake 
Washeibemaga. southeast of Dryden. in the Kenora dining Division.

The region has been the scene of significant gold exploration and 
mining in the past and large programs of gold exploration have 
been carried out by ESSO Minerals in recent gears over an area 
adjacent to the Gold Uashe claims. TECK Corporation and NORANDA 
Exploration obtained title .to the adjacent Pelhaw Gold (lines 
property during 1985. The former has subsequently optioned the 
claims to ESSO.

During the summer of 1985, GeoCell Surveys and Holdings Inc., 
Toronto, carried out preliminary geological and geophysical 
surveys on a group of 15 claims of the Gold Uashe property. The 
results of these surveys form the basis of this report.

(12582 (Fig. 1).
The claims are shown on the Boyer Lake claim

2. OWNERSHIP AND CLAItt STANDING

The Gold Washe property is owned jointly by Gold Uashe Ltd., 73 
EUerbeck St., Toronto fl4K 2V2, and by GeoCell Surveys and 
Holdings Inc., 33 flaple Ave. T Toronto R4U 2T8. Gold Uashe Ltd. 
holds a SIX interest and has the sole right to negotiate on behalf 
of the property. GeoCell Surveys and Holdings Inc, holds the 
remaining 492 interest.

The tS c laims of the Gold Uashe property along with 
dates are listed in Table I.

their due

3. LOCATION AND ACCESS

The Uashe property (Fig. 1) is located on the west side of 
Washeibemaga Lake and is centered approximately at coordinates 49*



TABLE 1: Claim Status,

Claim Number Total Due Date

783804 - 14 (inclusive)
783816
790035 - 37 (inclusive)

11
1
3

Feb. 7, 1987 
11 it

Total 15



24'N, 92'32'W on the NTS 52F/7 topographic map.

Access is via Hwy 17 to about 8 km west of Borups Corner, then 
south along the Snake Bay Forest Management Road for about 27 km 
to the portage leading to the east end of Uasheibemaga Lake, and 
thereafter by boat. Alternatively, float equipped fixed-wing 
aircrafts are available at Dryden.

4. WORK DONE

The 15-claim block surveyed in the course of the 1985 field- 
program comprises the claims numbered K 783804 to 783814 
inclusive. K 783816, and K 790035 to 790037 inclusive (Fig. 1). 
Work carried out to date consists of line-cutting, preliminary 
geological mapping and geophysics.

ft grid was established, 
control posts spaced at

with lines cut 
25m intervals.

at 100m intervals and

Three geophysical surveys were carried out over the entire grid! 
Magnetic, Efi-16 (VLF-Ett) and Double Oipole Efl -surveys. A fourth 
geophysical survey, an experimental Improved Self-Potential, was 
conducted over parts of the property, but its results are not 
available. All the geophysical measurements were made at 12.5m 
station-intervals.

ft program of systematic geochemical soil/humus sampling and 
selective Iithoqeochemistry was planned over the property area, 
but it could not be carried out due to time and budget 
constraints.

The results of the geological and geophysical surveys are 
presented on the accompany ing maps at U2,500 scale.

5. PREVIOUS WORK

Research at the assessment file offices in Toronto and Kenora 
indicates there had been no recorded exploration within the 
property area. However, it seems most likely that some prospecting 
had been carried out following the discovery of gold on the 
adjacent property to the south. Yet, large portions of potentially 
favorable host-rocks are concealed by surface drift and swamps in 
the area of interest.

In the immediate vicinity, mineral exploration work, consisting of 
geology, geophysics, prospecting and trenching, has been carried 
out intermittently since 1937 on the adjacent property to the 
south, the former PELHAP) GOLD MINES. Here, gold values up to 5.08 
oz/t are reported (ORNR Assessment Work Library, Report no.



63.3207, 1975). Preliminary work on this property and surrounding 
area was conducted by TECK and NQRANDA during the past summer.

To the east and adjoining the property, ESSO flinerals has been 
carrying out an active exploration program on a block of over 150 
claims. This work has included geological, qeochemical and 
geophysical surveys, stripping and trenching, as well as diamond 
drilling. According to a report filed in the OflNR Assessment Work 
Library in 1984, a helicopter-borne magnetometer survey revealed 
strong magnetic linear features, trending NNW, E-U and N-S, over 
the Esso property area.

In the llanitou Lakes area, about 15 km to the west, exploration 
and wining activities through the years focused on numerous gold- 
silver occurrences and prospects of the GOLD ROCK camp, where the 
past-producing BIG MASTER, LAURENTIAN AND ELORA NINES are also 
located. ST. JOE Canada, TECK and NOXE Petroleum, as well as 
COCHRANE Oil and Gas, amongst other companies,have recently 
carried out extensive exploration programs in this area.

6. REGIONAL GEOLOGY

The geology of the Boyer Lake area, which includes Uasheibemaga 
Lake, is described in Blackburn, 1981 (OGS Report 202).

The general geological environment is dominated by thick Archean 
Betavolcanics, metasediments and mafic to felsic intrusives of the 
eastern Uabigoon Subprovince of the Precambrian Shield. Blackburn 
has recognized two major volcanic sequences in this region, the 
older "Uapageisi Group" and the younger "flanitou Group". The 
former consists predominantly of a thick succession of massive and 
pillowed tholeiitic basalt and andesite, and minor gabbroic 
intrusives. The llanitou Group comprises a succession of rhyolitic 
to dacitic flows, pyroclastics and crystal tuffs ("Uasheibemaga 
Lake Pyroclastics") which are intercalated with lesser basalt 
flows and metasediments ("Uasheibemaga Lake fletasediments").

The transition from a predominantly mafic volcanic sequence to a 
mixed felsic volcanic-sedimentary succession has been recognized 
as an important stratigraphic locus for gold deposits in the 
Wabigoon and other supracrustal greenstone belts. In the immediate 
area, the former PELHAPI GOLD Prospect occurs near the top of the 
Wapageisi Group, while ESSO flinerals property is located within 
the metasediments and metavolcanics at the regional unconformity 
separating the Naniton and Uapagaisi Group.

Other gold occurrences associated with this type of transitional 
environment include the CAHERQN LAKE Deposit in the central part 
of the Wabigoon Subprovince, and the SHOAL LAKE Deposit in the 
Lake of Woods area.



7. RESULTS

7.1. GEOLOGY

The topography of the survey area is characterized by the 
combination of swampy and rugged terrain. Outside the swamp 
areas, outcrops are relatively abundant, generally covered by 
mossy vegetation. Overburden consists mainly of sandy till and 
weathered bedrock,- in thin layers or, locally, in pockets of 
variable thickness. Development of true soil is scarce or absent.

The surface geology is illustrated on flap Dgw no. 1, at 1:2,500 
scale, which compiles outcrop mapping and preliminary 
interpretations. The initial geological survey followed closely 
the original work by Blackburn (1981) in the area. As a result, 
the classification of the lithofacies, as well as the 
interpretation and coding of their succession, has been maintained 
as consistent as possible with Blackburn's work.

The main characteristics of the geology in the survey area can be 
summarised as follows:

1. Lithofacies

The area is underlain by Archean bedrock, which consists 
predominantly of wetavolcanic facies, the "Washeibemaga Lake 
F'yroclastics and Autoclastic Rocks" of the Boyer Lake volcanic 
complex (Blackburn, 1981); lesser qranodiorite and quarts-feldspar 
aionzonite ("Taylor Lake Stock"); and minor quarts-feldspar 
porphyry ("Thundercloud Lake Porphyry"). The main intrusive 
contact of the Washeibewaga Lake wetavolcanics with the Taylor 
Lake Stock runs northwesterly along the western boundary of the 
property, while intrusive contacts between the Washeibewaga Lake 
metavolcanics and the plugs of the Thundercloud Lake Porphyry 
occur in the southern part.

Pletavolcanics of intermediate (andesitic) composition are the 
dominant lithofacies in the area. They exhibit fine- to Medium 
grained, crystal- and clastic textures. "Intermediate crystal- 
tuff" facies consist of consolidated volcaniclastics composed 
wholly of ash-size « 2mm) monogenetic fragments. Clastic facies 
comprise breccias with monoqenetic, lapilli-size (> 2mm <64mm) 
fragments, which exhibit normal grading in places; and breccias 
with polymict, lithic fragments combined with lapilli to varying 
degrees in a fine-grained groundwass. The former volcanic breccia 
facies ("Intermediate lapilli-tuff") may represent fall deposits 
or may be the result of autoclastic processes; the latter breccia 
facies ("Intermediate lithic-crystal tuff with lapilli") may be 
suggestive of a pyroclastic-flow origin. Both facies become 
increasingly finer-grained to the west; the fragments are 
generally flattened and sub-rounded; and the clast fabric is 
preferentially oriented parallel to the dominant northwesterly



strike in the area.

Acid metavolcanic facies are very limited in areal extent. They 
comprise "felsic lapilli tuff" - generally coarser-grained than 
the equivalent intermediate facies; "dacitic-rhyolitic flows" 
- characterized by phenocrysts of quartz and feldspar in a fine 
grained groundmass; and "feldspar and quartz-feldspar porphyry 
flows" - similar to the felsic-flows facies but characterized by a 
greater amount and by the larger size of the phenocrysts. Both the 
felsic-flows and the quartz-feldspar porphyry-flows facies are 
limited to the southern part of the survey area.

Basic (qabbroic and basaltic) wetavolcanics are represented by 
fine- to medium grained, "mafic flows", dark grey to black in 
color, locally amyqdaloidal ( "antygdaloidal flows"). The amygdules 
are commonly lined with carbonate minerals. The mafic 
aietavolcanics occur most likely as narrow sills, locally 
intercalated with the intermediate and felsic volcaniclastic 
facies. In particular, they are concentrated in the southern part 
of the property,. There, .together with the apophyses of the 
Thundercloud Lake Porphyry and the local intercalations of felsic 
flows, they mark the regional unconformity between the 
predominantly mafic volcanics of the underlying "Wapageisi Group" 
and the predominantly cakalkaline volcanics of the overlying 
Boyer Lake complex ("flanitou Group").

2. Structure

The metavolcanic succession of the survey area appears to form a 
northward facing, steeply dipping, homoclinal structure. True 
bedding is difficult to identify. Common foliation subparallel to 
bedding, however, indicates the predominance of a northwesterly 
strike in the area. Pleasured dips are steep to subvertical as a 
rule.

The entire area is most likely dissected by a series of north- 
to northeasterly trending, subparallel faults, as suggested by 
local offsets between the lithofacies units, as well as by air 
photography and geophysical data. Two such faults have been 
inferred from geological observations in the eastern and the 
western part of the property, respectively. Other faults with the 
same orientation have been mapped by Blackburn to the north.

In the general region, the northerly faults appear to be cut 
and offset by major east-west lineaments. Such lineaments have not 
been detected over the property area in the course of the 
geological work carried out thus far. Evidence of their presence, 
however, can be inferred from the interpretation of the Magnetic 
linears in the survey area (cf. flap Dwg no. 4).



3. Alteration and liberalisation

Intense shearing, local brecciation and chemical alteration are 
generally associated with fault zones, as well as with the 
contacts of the Taylor Lake and Thundercloud Lake intrusives. The 
intrusive contacts are also marked in places by subpegciatitic 
veins r miqmatitic bands and minor chevron folds in the adjacent 
volcaniclastic rocks.

Chemical alteration includes sericitisation, silicification, 
carbonitization, chloritization and sulfidization. It appears to 
be particularly prominent along the northerly linear structures of 
the eastern part of the property. Zones of chemical alteration, 
however,' "occur also in areas apparently unaffected by mechanical 
disruption, mainly in the southern part of the property, in the 
vicinity of the thundercloud Lake Porphyry outcrops.

Pyrite is the sulfide mineral most commonly observed. It is 
locally present in medium- to coarsely crystalline concentrations 
along schistositu planes and in fracture-veins. As a rule, finely 
crystalline, disseminated pyrite is associated with volcaniclastic 
facies affected by intense chemical alteration.

7.2. MAGNETICS

The magnetic survey used Barrinqer Of) 122 proton Magnetometers 
with readouts to nearest nanotesla. The estimate overall accuracy 
is  * /- 20 nT, and the contour interval taken at 100 nT.

Raqnetic data indicate a pervasive negative gradient from west to 
east over the property area, i.e. a decreasing magnetic field away 
from the Taylor Lake intrusive, ttagnetic contouring has resulted 
in a general pattern with trends parallel to the local 
stratigraphy. A comparison of geological and magnetic data, 
however, reveals that their relationships are complex. Some of 
this complexity is attributed to the influence of the Taylor Lake 
intrusive, particularly the relatively more magnetic intrusive- 
contact zone, and to the effects of the superposition of the 
Magnetic gradient.

A number of magnetic linears can be defined, some of which 
correspond to observed faults and/or VLF-Ef! anomalies. Also, few 
offsets are apparent from the magnetic data.

The most prominent magnetic features of the survey area are the 
the high magnetic anomalies in the southwest of the grid at the 
intrusive contact, and the large magnetically "quiet" areas in 
the north and northeast parts of the grid. In the latter, changes 
are rather subtle, mostly within 100 nT. Other notable magnetic 
features are associated to structural elements trending E-U and N- 
S.



7.3. Ed-16 VLF-Ed

The vlF-£fl survey was carried out with Geonics Ed-16 instruments 
and both inphase (tilt-angle) and quadrature readings were 
recorded. The Ed-16 data are presented as filtered inphase 
contours plus quadrature profiles on map Dwq no.3, and as inphase 
and quadrature profi-les on maps Dwg no. 8 T 9, 10, 11 and 12.

In the Uasheibemaga Lake area, the contoured inphase data show the 
same overall trends as the magnetics and the observed 
stratigraphy. The number of anomalies is relatively small, but 
rnost appear to be bedrock-related, even though the topography and 
swawps were expected to produce many anomalies. The swamps are 
probably not very deep and therefore the edge effects not 
prominent.

Some anomalies fall along interpreted linears or faults. The 
strongest Ed-16 anomaly is^.located at the southeast corner of the 
grid and coincides with an*interpreted magnetic linear.

The geophysically-high frequency of the VLF field, 24.0 kHz, wakes 
the method sensitive to disseminated mineralisation, particularly, 
in conjunction with the weaker conductivity of fault and shear 
zones. Indications of finely disseminated mineralization were 
obtained with self-potential measurements at and near Ed-16 
anoDialies.

The most notable anomalies occur within a zone running NNU from
the southeast corner 
strongest anomaly is 
anomalies is found in 
creek, but its extent 
of the present survey.

aforementioned 
or group of

of the grid, where the
also located. Another zone 

the northwestern part of the grid, at the 
has not been fully delineated in the course 
Other, somewhat weaker, anomalies are found

closer to the Taylor Lake intrusive.

It is noteworthy that the stronger anomalies occurs at the 
intersection of linears, or at the intersection of linears and the 
above mentioned anomalu zones.

7.4. DOUBLE DIPOLE Ed

Quartz veins with sulfide mineralization occur on the former 
Pelham Gold dines property immediately to the south of the Gold 
Washe claims. Mineralization of this type may not be extensive 
enough to give adequate Ed-16 anomalies, yet may be of economic 
importance. A Double Dipole Ed survey (DDEtt) was conducted over 
the property with a view to mapping such vein-type mineralization.

The survey was carried out with the Apex Parametrics DDEd



instrument, which gives 3 high resolution, although depth of 
penetration is limited to a maximum of about 26 meters. The ODEfl 
survey was conducted with a station interval of 12.5 m, the same 
as the other surveys, though not necessarily optimum for this 
instrument.

Several weak to medium anomalies, and many quadrature only 
anomalies, were found over the property area. Soroe of these 
anomalies occur alonq interpreted magnetic linears, as do also 
many of the pure quadrature response.

One strong response occurs at L800 U/337.5 S. The characteristics 
of this anomaly are those associated with a sulfide body of narrow 
width.

An interpretation map has been compiled from all the above data 
(Hap Dwp no.4). The anomalies shown need to be searched further 
with the DDEfl instrument at closely spaced stations and, where 
results are obtained, alonq intermediate lines also.

8. POTENTIAL CONTROLS AND INFERRED GENETIC MODEL

The thick sequence present in the property area, broadly evolving 
frora mafic to felsic metavolcanics. is likely to mark the flanks 
of a local basin marginal to volcanic centers. This is also 
evidenced by a trend of decreasing grain size in the 
volcaniclastics from east to west over the property area.

The proximity of hypabyssal felsic batholiths and stocks (the 
"Taylor Lake" Batholith"" and the "Thundercloud Lake Porphyry") 
would provide heat sources necessary to develop and sustain a 
hydrothermal system of potential gold-bearing solutions. This 
model has been invoked by Blackburn (1981) to account for the gold 
mineralization at the Pelham prospect, 0.5 km south of the 
property. Any such hydrothermal system would likely be controlled 
by the thermodynamic drive provided by episodes of deep-rooted 
maps) at ism, such as the evolution and the emplacement of the 
Thundercloud Lake Porphyry and associated extrusives; and by 
permeability routes associated with the regional paleogeography 
and major structural trends.

The geophysical survey and geological mapping on the Uashe claims 
have delineated several northerly lineaments which trend into the 
mineralized zone on the Pelham prospect, or are parallel to it. On 
the Uashe property these lineaments are associated with several 
types of alteration and with zones of pyrite enrichment, which 
suggests these lineaments may have acted as conduits for a 
hydrothermal system.

The hydrotherwal system, which represents the operational 
mechanism of the model, is dependant chiefly upon favorable



interphasinq between the volcanic cycles and the episodes of 
hypabyssal maqmatic evolution. Subsequent intrusion of felsic 
stocks and dikes in the itietavolcanics may provide superimposed 
favorable effects on gold concentration, such as epigenetic vein- 
type gold mineralization.

9. CONCLUSIONS 

1. GEOLOGY

The general geology of the Gold Uashe property is consistent with 
the setting of adjacent areas which are known to host gold 
mineralization, sucli the PELHAfl GOLD prospect imwediately to the 
south and the ESSO Minerals around along the eastern strike 
extension. Favorable ground preparation over the property area is 
documented by the association of structural linements and chemical 
alteration. as well as by local concentration of finely 
disseminated sulfides.

2. GEOPHYSICS

The presence of several lineaments over the property area have 
been documented by all the geophysical surveys.

Of these, the E-U lineaments are consistent with regional 
structural trends. Another class of lineaments are roughly 
parallel to the edge of the major Taylor Lake intrusive. Favorable 
geophysical responses -form two or possibly three such northerly 
linears. One of these linears trends into the PELHAfl GOLD prospect 
and is associated with a wide zone characterized by favorable 
geophysical responses which has also been confirmed by preliminary 
data obtained with the Improved Self-Potential method.

3. GOLD EXPLORATION PRIORITIES

Zones of mechanical deformation and chemical alteration associated 
with anomalous geophysical response appear to be highly favorable 
environments for gold deposition over the Gold Uashe property.

The highest priority is assigned to north-south trending 
lineaments and coincident alteration zones which are continuous 
with those at the PELHAfl GOLD showings.



10. RECOMENDATIONS AND BUDGET

A two-phase follow-up exploration program is recommended for the 
the Uashe property.

Phase 1 will include prospecting and soil sampling. The latter 
will be carried out at 25m stations, but closer spaced over the 
interpreted anomalies. In addition, line-cutting and geophysical 
surveys should be completed over those portions of the grid not 
surveyed during the 1985 field program. Stripping and trenching is 
recommended over areas of interest generated by this work. The 
estimated cost of Phase 1 is $ 61,500.

In order to test any geochemical or geophysical anomaly of 
interest, 5.000 feet of diamond drilling, is recommended as Phase 2 
of the Program. The estimate cost of this work is $ 160,000.

The total estimated cost for Phase 1 and Phase 2, including 
contingency at 12X. is about $ 250,000. A detailed budget estimate 
is appended.

10



PHASE l:

BUDGET ESTIMATE FOR TWO-PHASE FOLLOU-UP 
EXPLORATION PROGRAfl 
GOLD UASHE PROPERTY

SUBTOTAL

Prospecting (1 month) % 5 ,000

Line-cutting!
25km e $180' $ 4,500

Soil (Humus) sampling!
25m spacing, 30 line-kw
1,000 samples 8 $15 $ 15,000

Rock qeochewistry!
200 samples e $15 $ 3,000

.-  +-.

Trenching; . $ 3,000

Geophysical surveys!
- IP-SP (20 km, if $1,000) $ 20,000
- PIAG-VLF-DDEf) (25km 8 $240) $ 6,000

Data compilation t Report $ 5,000

$ 61,500

PHASE 2:

Diamond Drilling! 
5,000ft 8 $25/ft

Assaying! 
2000"sai»ples 8 $15

Final Report

$ 125,000

$' 30,000 

$ 5,000

SUBTOTAL

TOTAL

CONTINGENCY AT 127,

GRANDTOTAL

$ 160,000 

$ 221,500 

$. 26,500 

$ 248,000
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